Center for American Progress Action Fund

Too Reckless to Be Commander in Chief

By Ken Gude and Lawrence J. Korb

June 29, 2016

The most important assessment of any potential president is whether she or he can pass the commander-in-chief test. Article II of the U.S. Constitution establishes the president as commander in chief of the U.S. military, the most powerful fighting force the world has ever known. The current dysfunctional state of Congress, unfortunately, has eroded the constitutional checks on the president's ability to order U.S. forces into battle. And most of the U.S. nuclear arsenal remains on hair-trigger alert, explicitly designed to be launched in a matter of minutes on the president's say-so. The presumptive GOP presidential nominee, Donald J. Trump, is simply too reckless to be commander in chief.

Robert Gates, a former secretary of defense under both Republican and Democratic presidents, has warned that Trump's national security policies would have "dangerous consequences for the United States."¹ Gates and other senior former national security officials are most worried about Trump's repeatedly stated plans to order the U.S. military to commit war crimes, even if the military initially refuses.² What's more, Trump wants to abandon U.S. allies,³ encourage more countries to build nuclear weapons,⁴ and ban one-fifth of the world's population from entering the United States.⁵ These are all dangerous ideas that would do great harm to the security of the United States.

The awesome power of the U.S. military at Trump's fingertips

"He's not a war hero. He's a war hero because he was captured. I like people that weren't captured."⁶

— Donald Trump

No military power in the world can match the firepower of American soldiers on the battlefield. Equally true is that no other country is asking more of its brave people in uniform than the United States. The nation's armed forces have been at war for nearly 15 years, the longest continuous conflict in American history.⁷ They are on the front lines fighting enemies in multiple countries in an effort to keep the American people

safe. Commanding the U.S. military is the most solemn responsibility for the president of the United States. The resources devoted to the U.S. military are unrivaled, and as commander in chief, a President Trump would sit atop the military command structure and could order this incredible fighting force into war with few practical constraints on his power to do so.

The Constitution originally intended war powers to be shared between the president and Congress, investing the legislature with the authority to declare war and raise the armed forces to fight it and the president with the responsibility of commanding the military during war.⁸ In practice, sharing war powers between the president and Congress has been uneven, with some instances of Congress authorizing a military operation before it begins and other times when the president orders U.S. forces onto the battlefield without a vote in Congress.⁹ Since the end of World War II, there has never been an instance in which the president ordered the U.S. military into battle without prior congressional approval and Congress in turn forced the president to stop.¹⁰ We should not expect that to change should Donald Trump become president.

Should he become president, Trump would command 1.1 million active duty soldiers, sailors, marines, and air personnel, with another 1.4 million in reserve.¹¹ The nearly 700,000 ground troops are backed by 9,000 tanks and more than 40,000 armored fighting vehicles.¹² In addition to locations in the United States, these troops are stationed at 587 overseas military bases, projecting American power and strength to literally every corner of the world.¹³

This worldwide network allows the United States to conduct overseas military operations from established U.S. bases. For example, U.S. overseas bases currently being used in Operation Inherent Resolve—the military campaign against the Islamic State, or IS, in Iraq and Syria—include Incirlik Air Base in Turkey, Al Dhafra Air Base in the United Arab Emirates, Al Udeid Air Base in Qatar, Jaber Air Base in Kuwait, and the U.S. 5th Fleet is stationed in Bahrain.¹⁴ In addition, the USS Harry Truman aircraft carrier is now stationed in the eastern Mediterranean Sea, serving as another primary launching point for U.S. airstrikes against IS.¹⁵

The U.S. Navy currently has 10 aircraft carrier battle groups, such as the USS Truman now in the Mediterranean, each consisting of up to 75 attack aircraft and five other warships in addition to the aircraft carrier.¹⁶ The first of a new class of aircraft carriers—dubbed supercarriers—the USS Gerald Ford, should be ready for service in September, bringing the total number of carrier groups to the congressionally mandated 11.¹⁷ The USS Ford will be able to operate 33 percent more daily flights under regular service than existing U.S. carriers, surging to more than double existing capacity during intensive operations.¹⁸

The rest of the world combined only has six aircraft carriers capable of launching a fleet of aircraft, and only the French and Indian navies operate anything resembling a U.S. carrier battle group.¹⁹ If helicopter carriers and those used for training are included, the United States will have exactly half of the world's 40 aircraft carriers once the USS Ford comes online this fall.²⁰

The U.S. Air Force is by far the world's largest and uses the most advanced fighter aircraft, strategic bombers, and other attack aircraft in the world.²¹ Its arsenal of 1,245 F-16s, just one of several types of U.S. Air Force fighter aircraft, ranks as the world's third largest air force.²² It has nearly 1,000 attack helicopters, more than 150 strategic bombers, and massive armed gunships and a fleet of armed unmanned aerial vehicles, which no other air force possesses.²³

The U.S. nuclear deterrent remains terrifyingly large despite significant reductions from its Cold War peak. The United States has 7,100 nuclear warheads in its total arsenal, with roughly 1,500 currently deployed in missiles, submarines, and bombers.²⁴ Of these deployed warheads, roughly half are on hair-trigger alert, meaning they can be launched in minutes.²⁵ Even though the threat of an intentional nuclear attack on the United States has receded dramatically since the end of the Cold War, keeping nuclear weapons on this status persists given the nuclear aresenals of Russia and other powers.

The nuclear chain of command, by necessity, invests enormous power in the single person who is commander in chief. America's nuclear arsenal remains on hair-trigger status in order to serve as a genuine deterrent to a surprise nuclear attack. It must be able to launch in as little as 10 minutes from the first indication of an incoming missile. A nuclear missile launched from a submarine in the western Atlantic Ocean could hit targets on the East Coast in 10 to 15 minutes.²⁶ If another power believed it could take out the U.S. command and control structure and destroy most of the nation's nuclear missiles, it may be tempted into a surprise-first strike in hopes of eliminating America's ability to retaliate.

Given the requirement to respond in an incredibly short time frame and under the most unimaginable stress, the nuclear command structure must respond to the orders of the president without question or hesitation. As Bruce Blair, a Princeton University scholar on global security, recently put it, if the president "gave the command [to launch nuclear weapons], his executing commanders would have no legal or procedural grounds to defy it no matter how inappropriate it might seem."²⁷

A President Trump would be in command of a nuclear arsenal that is specifically designed to launch possibly hundreds of nuclear warhead weapons in a matter of minutes on his say-so alone, and no one could do anything about it.

Trump's rhetoric and policies are reckless

Donald Trump has proposed policies that would be directly harmful to the security of the United States and do serious damage to American interests and standing in the world. His plans could jump-start a nuclear arms race in already volatile regions, fuel terrorist groups such as the Islamic State, and return the world to an international system that exacerbates global power struggles that almost always lead to horrible wars in which tens of thousands or even millions of people die.

Trump's nuclear weapons policies would start an arms race

"If Japan had that nuclear threat, I'm not sure that would be a bad thing for us."28

— Donald Trump

Unique among modern American leaders, Trump actually favors a world in which more countries possess nuclear weapons. He believes that the United States would be better off if countries such as Japan, South Korea, and Saudi Arabia, which do not currently possess nuclear weapons, developed their own nuclear arsenals.²⁹ For example, earlier this year Trump said, "If Japan had that nuclear threat, I'm not sure that would be a bad thing for us."³⁰ He substantiates these views with the claim that it is "only a question of time" before these and other countries get nuclear weapons anyway.³¹

This is extremely dangerous nonsense. Every U.S. president since Harry Truman has worked to restrain nuclear proliferation and limit the number of nuclear-armed nations.³² American-led global nonproliferation efforts have resulted in 14 countries giving up nuclear weapons or nuclear programs in the past 30 years.³³ There are now nine nations with nuclear weapons—the United States, Russia, the United Kingdom, France, China, Israel, India, Pakistan, and North Korea.³⁴ It is correct that the global nonproliferation regime has not completely eliminated the spread of nuclear weapons, but there are now fewer countries with nuclear weapons programs than at any time since the 1950s.³⁵

Experts warn that Trump's nuclear recklessness would likely spark a dangerous nuclear arms race in Asia. Kelsey Davenport, the director of nonproliferation policy at the Arms Control Association, said:

A move by [Japan or South Korea] to nuclear weapons would undoubtedly be used as a justification by North Korea to expand its own nuclear arsenal and improve its ballistic missiles ... [which] could spark an arms race in the region if the two countries tried to achieve partiy with each other or China.³⁶

This development "would risk global security with almost no upside," argues Patrick Cronin of the Center for a New American Security.³⁷ East Asia is already dangerously unstable because of the erratic and unpredictable leadership from nuclear-armed North Korea. China is also testing its neighbors with its expansion into the East and South China Seas, and its government is growing more aggressive in challenging its adversaries in this already volatile region. Adding a nuclear arms race to this already combustable mix would be incredibly foolhardy and perilous, yet Trump seems to envision Japan "maybe even [going on] offense against North Korea."³⁸

The Middle East makes East Asia seem stable, yet Trump still supports Saudi Arabia obtaining nuclear weapons. Apparently, he simultaneously believes that individuals from Saudi Arabia are such a threat that they should be prohibited from entering the United States but that the Saudi government can be trusted with nuclear weapons. A Saudi nuclear weapon would assuredly lead to Iran, Saudi Arabia's main rival in the region, reneging on its current commitment to forsake a nuclear program and develop its own nuclear bomb. It is hard to overstate the recklessness of advocating for a nuclear arms race in the Middle East.

Trump's impulsive and counterproductive counterterrorism policies would fuel terrorists

"When you get these terrorists, you have to take out their families."³⁹

— Donald Trump

Trump is keeping secret his strategy to defeat the Islamic State, claiming this prevents the terrorist group from learning of his plans in advance.⁴⁰ But his impulsive reaction to terrorist attacks or other disasters and the terrifying glimpses he has provided of his counterterrorism policies are dangerous and reckless. After Trump's latest tirade following the horrific attack in Orlando earlier this month, David Ignatius of *The Washington Post* relayed the conclusion of senior intelligence analysts in the fight against IS that the "strongest remaining force that propels the Islamic State is the Islamophobia of Trump and his European counterparts."⁴¹

In the wake of the shootings in San Bernadino, California, late last year, Trump decided that he would bar adherents of an entire religion from entering the United States.⁴² This has not only fueled anti-Muslim bigotry and violence in the United States but is also extremely counterproductive from a security perspective and plays into the hands of extremists who are pushing the false narrative that the West is at war with Islam.⁴³ In fact, Trump has already starred in an IS recruiting video.⁴⁴

In the hours after the crash of an EgyptAir flight over the Mediterranean in May, Trump immediately labeled it an act of terrorism, a claim that no actual terrorist organization has yet made.⁴⁵ Trump went on to claim that "if anyone doesn't think [the plane] was

blown out of the sky, you're 100% wrong.^{*46} The cause of the tragedy is still undetermined several weeks after the crash, but there are increasing indications that the plane may have suffered a mechanical failure.⁴⁷ Regardless of what turns out to be the cause, Trump's penchant to rush to judgment is among the worst possible traits for a commander in chief with a finger on America's conventional and nuclear triggers.

When Trump has put policy options on the table for confronting IS, he has mostly proposed egregious violations of the law. He has said many times that he would order the deliberate murder of women and children in retaliation. Trump said last December, "When you get these terrorists, you have to take out their families."⁴⁸ If Trump's policy were to occur in a war setting, it would be a war crime.⁴⁹ If it is implemented outside the context of a war, it would simply be murder.

Trump offered another glimpse of his counterterrorism policy when he said, "We should go for waterboarding and we should go for tougher than waterboarding."⁵⁰ Whatever one's view of the legality of the George W. Bush administration's use of waterboarding, Trump has clearly said he would adopt torture techniques that go beyond that. Torture has been illegal in the United States since at least 1948, when the United States ratified the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.⁵¹ President Ronald Reagan signed the Convention against Torture in 1988.⁵² Congress adopted the anti-torture statute in 1994.⁵³ And just last December, Congress explicitly prohibited waterboarding and any other interrogation technique not approved in the U.S. Army Field Manual on Interrogation.⁵⁴

An exhaustive, years-long study of the Bush administration detention and interrogation program by the Senate Intelligence Committee released in 2014 concluded that torture and other abusive interrogation techniques did not produce useful or reliable intelligence. The principle finding of the report was that "the CIA's use of its enhanced interrogation techniques was not an effective means of acquiring intelligence or gaining cooperation from detainees."⁵⁵ Trump wants to reinstitute and expand torture that is illegal—and simply does not work.

Trump's plan to abandon allies would undermine American power

"They've got to pay up."56

— Donald Trump

Trump has repeatedly threatened to abandon America's allies. In a scheme more reminiscent of a protection racket than an alliance structure, Trump says American allies "have to pay up, do re mi, right, they have to pay up. They've got to pay up."⁵⁷ He made this extortion demand in a bewildering foreign policy speech in which he also complained that "our friends are beginning to think they can't depend on us."⁵⁸ But Trump explicitly called for the United States to leave allies and partners at the mercy of Russia during the Ukraine crisis, when he urged the United States "to do a little following and let the neighbors take a little more of an active role in the Ukraine."⁵⁹

History is littered with examples of powerful nations that willfully committed horrible abuses, arms races that spun out of control, and strong nations that took advantage of weak ones. These examples almost always led to horrific wars, leaving hundreds of thousands or even millions of people dead. Responsible American global leadership after World War II ended several great power struggles and imposed an international order that has worked to the enormous benefit of the United States. Trump wants to return to a time when innocent civilians were deliberate targets in war, torture was a common practice, and strong nations preyed on the weak, frequently leading to major conflicts between great powers. Only in Trump's world, those great powers are armed with nuclear weapons, and he actullay supports more nuclear proliferation. What could go wrong?

National security leaders believe Trump is dangerous and scary

"Distributing atomic weapons so that its OK that Japan gets atomic weapons, if Korea gets atomic weapons. ... Those are crazy positions."⁶⁰

— Leon Panetta

Former senior national security officials from both parties are increasingly alarmed at Trump's policies and rhetoric. These leaders have been on the front lines in the fight against terrorist groups and know firsthand the threats and challenges that will face the next president of the United States. Their conclusion is that Trump is unfit to be commander in chief.

Robert Gates, former secretary of defense under both Presidents George W. Bush and Obama, said "I think that some of the things he has said have some very—if they were to be implemented, have dangerous consequences for the United States."⁶¹ Leon Panetta, another former Obama administration secretary of defense who also served as director of the CIA, highlighted one of those extremely dangerous policies when he said, Trump "talks about distributing atomic weapons so that its OK that Japan gets atomic weapons, if Korea gets atomic weapons. … Those are crazy positions."⁶²

Michael Hayden, the former director of both the CIA and the National Security Agency under President George W. Bush, was perhaps the most pointed when he warned that he "fear[s] for the republic" should Trump assume the presidency.⁶³ He went on to say that if Trump would order the U.S. military to carry out his policies, "the American armed

forces would refuse to act. ... You are required not to follow an unlawful order."⁶⁴ When confronted with Hayden's statement, Trump replied, "They're not gonna refuse me. Believe me. ... If I say do it, they're gonna do it."⁶⁵

Sen. Lindsey Graham (R-SC), a retired Air Force colonel and one of Trump's opponents for the Republican presidential nomination, said that Trump "would be a terrible commander in chief."⁶⁶ After he withdrew from the campaign, he said, "When Donald Trump speaks about foreign policy, it scares the hell out of me. … The soldiers on the battlefield, make sure you're picking leaders worthy of their service."⁶⁷

Conclusion

The U.S. military is an incredibly powerful fighting force, present across the globe with hundreds of foreign military bases, warships, and aircraft. Much of its nuclear arsenal can be launched in a matter of minutes. Should Trump become president, all of this power would be at the fingertips of a man with no government or national security experience who has an impulsive temperament and has boasted of his ability to get the military to follow his orders no matter how heedless and rash. Bluntly put, Donald J. Trump is far too reckless and dangerous to be commander in chief.

Ken Gude and Lawrence J. Korb are Senior Fellows with the National Security Team at the Center for American Progress Action Fund.

Endnotes

- 1 Katie Couric, "Former Sec. of Defense Bob Gates on campaign 2016, Trump's foreign policy proposals, and former colleague Hillary Clinton," Yahoo News, May 19, 2016, available at https://www.yahoo.com/katiecouric/fmr-sec-ofdefense-bob-gates-on-campaign-2016-204005931.html.
- 2 Peter Holley, "Former CIA Director: Military may refuse to follow Trump's orders if he becomes president," *The Washington Post*, February 28, 2016, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2016/02/28/ former-cia-director-military-may-refuse-to-follow-trumpsorders-if-he-becomes-president/.
- 3 Donald J. Trump for President, "Foreign Policy Speech," April 27, 2016, available at https://www.donaldjtrump.com/pressreleases/donald-j.-trump-foreign-policy-speech.
- 4 Joe Cirincione, "Trump's Nuclear Insanity," Politico Magazine, March 30, 2016, available at http://www.politico.com/ magazine/story/2016/03/trumps-nuclear-insanity-213781.
- 5 Donald J. Trump for President, "Statement on Preventing Muslim Immigration," Press release, December 7, 2015, available at https://www.donaldjtrump.com/press-releases/donald-j-trump-statement-on-preventing-muslim-immigration.
- 6 Olivia Nuzzi, "Draft Dodging Trump Says POW McCain 'Not a War Here," The Daily Beast, July 18, 2015, available at http:// www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2015/07/18/draft-dodging-trump-says-pow-mccain-not-a-war-hero.html.
- 7 Adam Taylor, "These are America's 9 Longest Wars," The Washington Post, May 29, 2014, available at http://new. www.huffingtonpost.com/abdullah-sharif/14-years-andcounting-afg_b_8260346.html.
- 8 Richard F. Grimmett, "War Powers Resolution: Presdiential Compliance" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2012), available at http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/ RL33532.pdf.
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 Louis Fisher and Ryan Hendrickson, "Congress at War," Foreign Affairs, May/June 2008, available at https://www. foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2008-05-03/ congress-war.
- 11 U.S. Department of Defense, Fiscal Year 2016 Budget Request (2015), available at http://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2016/FY2016_Budget_Request_Overview_Book.pdf.
- 12 GlobalFirepower.com, "United States of America Military Strength," available at http://www.globalfirepower.com/ country-military-strength-detail.asp?country_id=unitedstates-of-america (last accessed June 2016).
- 13 U.S. Department of Defense, "Base Structure Report, Fiscal Year 2015 Baseline," available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/ eie/Downloads/Reports/Base%20Structure%20Report%20 FY15.pdf (last accessed June 2016).
- 14 Igor Pejic, "Military Analysis: The U.S-led Coalition against 'Islamic State' 1.0," South Front, December 16, 2015, available at https://southfront.org/military-analysis-the-us-led-antiisis-coalition/.
- 15 Fredrick Pleitjen, "U.S. carrier now pounding ISIS from Mediterranean," CNN, June 7, 2016, available at http://www.cnn. com/2016/06/06/americas/u-s-military-isis-mediterranean/.
- 16 Marshall Brain, "How Carrier Battle Groups Work," How-StuffWorks, available at http://science.howstuffWorks.com/ carrier-group2.htm (last accessed June 2016).
- 17 Brad Lendon, "Supercarrier Ford to join Navy fleet in September," CNN, April 8, 2016, available at http://www.cnn. com/2016/04/07/politics/us-navy-aircraft-carrier-shipbuilding-plan/.

- 18 Jeff Newman, "Head of the Class," Naval Aviation News, December 22, 2015, available at http://navalaviationnews. navylive.dodlive.mil/2015/12/22/head-of-the-class/.
- 19 Kyle Mizokami, "Here is Every Aircraft Carrier in the World," Popular Mechanics, January 25, 2016, available at http:// www.popularmechanics.com/military/navy-ships/g2412/aglobal-roundup-of-aircraft-carriers/.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Daineil R. Deikin, "The 10 Largest Combat Air Forces in the World," TheRichest.com, February 20, 2014, available at http://www.therichest.com/rich-list/the-top-10-largestcombat-air-forces-in-the-world/.

22 Ibid.

- 23 GlobalFirepower.com, "United States of America Military Strength."
- 24 Arms Control Association, "Nuclear Weapons: Who Has What at a Glance," October 2015, available at http://www. armscontrol.org/factsheets/Nuclearweaponswhohaswhat.
- 25 Union of Concerned Scientists, "What is hair-trigger alert?," available at http://www.ucsusa.org/nuclear-weapons/hairtrigger-alert#.V1WTAVLKnzK (last accessed June 2016).
- 26 Union of Concerned Scientists, "Frequently Asked Questions about Taking Nuclear Weaons Off Hair-Trigger Alert," available at http://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/attach/2015/01/Hair-Trigger%20FAQ.pdf (last accessed June 2016).
- 27 Bruce Blair, "What Exactly Would it Mean to Have Trump's Finger on the Nuclear Button?", *Politico Magazine*, June 11, 2016, available at http://www.politico.com/magazine/ story/2016/06/2016-donald-trump-nuclear-weaponsmissiles-nukes-button-launch-foreign-policy-213955.
- 28 Gene Gerzhoy and Nick Miller, "Donald Trump thinks more countries should have nuclear weapons. Here's what the research says," *The Washington Post*, April 6, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/ wp/2016/04/06/should-more-countries-have-nuclearweapons-donald-trump-thinks-so/.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Zach Bauchamp, "Donald Trump: make America great again by letting more countries have nukes," Vox, March 30, 2016, available at http://www.vox.com/2016/3/30/11332074/ donald-trump-nuclear-weapons-japan-south-korea-saudiarabia.
- 32 Ariana Rowbery, "Sixty Years of 'Atoms for Peace' and Iran's Nuclear Program," The Brookings Institution, December 18, 2013, available at http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/ up-front/posts/2013/12/18-sixty-years-atoms-peace-irannuclear-program-rowberry.
- 33 Cirincione, "Trump's Nuclear Insanity."
- 34 Eleanor Ross, "The nine countries with nuclear weapons," The Independent, January 6, 2016, available at http://www. independent.co.uk/news/world/politics/the-nine-countriesthat-have-nuclear-weapons-a6798756.html.
- 35 Cirincione, "Trump's Nuclear Insanity."
- 36 Carlo Munoz, "Donald Trump stirs nuclear weapons interest in South Korea, Japan," The Washington Times, April 26, 2016, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2016/ apr/26/donald-trump-stirs-nuclear-weapons-interest-insou/.
- 37 Ibid.

- 38 Gerzhoy and Miller, "Donald Trump thinks more countries should have nuclear weapons. Here's what the research says."
- 39 Jesse Byrnes, "Trump on terrorists: You have to take out their families," The Hill, December 2, 2015, available at http:// thehill.com/blogs/ballot-box/presidential-races/261757trump-on-terrorists-you-have-to-take-out-their-families.
- 40 Ariel Cohen, "Trump says he has a secret plan to beat the Islamic State," *The Washington Examiner*, April 23, 2016, available at http://www.washingtonexaminer.com/trumpsays-he-has-a-secret-plan-to-beat-the-islamic-state/article/2589371.
- 41 David Ignatius, "Trump's reckless, dangerous Islamophobia helps the Islamic State," *The Washington Post*, June 13, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/postpartisan/wp/2016/06/13/trumps-islamophobia-helps-tomotivate-the-islamic-state/.
- 42 Donald J. Trump Trump for President, "Statement on Preventing Muslim Immigration."
- 43 Ken Gude, "Anti-Muslim Sentiment is a Serious Threat to American Security" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/security/report/2015/11/25/126350/anti-muslimsentiment-is-a-serious-threat-to-american-security/.
- 44 Brian Schatz, "A new ISIS recruitment video stars Donald Trump," Mother Jones, March 24, 2016, available at http:// www.motherjones.com/politics/2016/03/donald-trump-isisrecruitment-video.
- 45 Katie Rogers and Rick Gladstone, "Trump, without citing evidence, blames terrorism in EgyptAir crash," *The New York Times*, May 19, 2016, available at http://www.nytimes.com/ live/egyptair-flight-missing-paris-cairo/donald-trumpegyptair-terrorism/.
- 46 Sophie Tatum, "Donald Trump doesn't wait for investigators to call missing EgyptAir flight act of terror," CNN, May 19, 2016, available at http://www.cnn.com/2016/05/19/politics/ donald-trump-egyptair-terrorism/.
- 47 Rory Mulholland, "EgyptAir MS804 crash: Plane 'had been forced to make several emergency landings' before disaster," *The Daily Telegraph*, June 2, 2016, available at http://www. telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/06/02/egyptair-ms804-crashplane-had-been-forced-to-make-several-emerg/.
- 48 Byrnes, "Trump on terrorists: You have to take out their families."
- 49 Louis Jacobson, "Geneva Conventions bar Donald Trump's idea of killing terrorists' families, as Rand Paul says," Politi-Fact, December 17, 2015, available at http://www.politifact. com/truth-o-meter/statements/2015/dec/17/rand-paul/ rand-pauls-right-geneva-conventions-bar-donald-tru/.
- 50 Tessa Berenson, "Donald Trump defends torture at Republican debate," *Time*, March 3, 2016, available at http://time. com/4247397/donald-trump-waterboarding-torture/.
- 51 U.S. Department of State, "The Universal Declaration of Human Rights at Sixty," November 19, 2008, available at http:// iipdigital.usembassy.gov/st/english/publication/2008/11/20 081119115005xjyrrep0.5346033.html#axzz4AoXvXA4q.
- 52 Andrew Sullivan, "What Reagan Signed," *The Atlantic*, April 26, 2009, available at http://www.theatlantic.com/daily-dish/archive/2009/04/what-reagan-signed/202639/.

- 53 Brendan Koerner, "Is torture against the law?", Slate, May 13, 2004, available at http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/explainer/2004/05/is_torture_against_the_law. html.
- 54 Human Rights First, "President Obama signs National Defense Authorization Act solidifying ban on torture," Press release, November 25, 2015, available at http://www. humanrightsfirst.org/press-release/president-obama-signsnational-defense-authorization-act-solidifying-ban-torture.
- 55 Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, "Committee Study of the CIA's Detention and Interrogation Program" (2014), available at http://www.feinstein.senate.gov/ public/index.cfm/files/serve?File_id=7c85429a-ec38-4bb5-968f-28979bf6d0e&SK=D500C4EBC500E1D256 BA519211895909.
- 56 Ian Schwartz, "Trump: 'many countries are not paying what they're supposed to' for American protection," RealClearPolitics, May 24, 2016, available at http://www.realclearpolitics. com/video/2016/05/24/trump_many_countries_are_not_ paying_what_theyre_supposed_to_for_american_protection.html.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Donald J. Trump for President, "Foreign Policy Speech."
- 59 Jeremy Diamond, "Donald Trump lavishes praise on 'leader' Putin," CNN, December 18, 2015, available at http://www. cnn.com/2015/12/18/politics/donald-trump-praisesdefends-vladimir-putin/.
- 60 Deena Zaru, "Leon Panetta: Don't gamble on Donald Trump's 'crazy positions," CNN, May 13, 2016, available at http://www.cnn.com/2016/05/13/politics/leon-panettadonald-trump/.
- 61 Couric, "Former Sec. of Defense Bob Gates on campaign 2016, Trump's foreign policy proposals, and former colleague Hillary Clinton."
- 62 Zaru, "Leon Panetta: Don't gamble on Donald Trump's 'crazy positions."
- 63 Biana Golodryga, "Former NSA and CIA Director Michael Hayden on Trump, Gitmo, Apple, and his new book," Yahoo News, February 23, 2016, available at https://www.yahoo. com/katiecouric/former-nsa-and-cia-director-michaelhayden-on-155157463.html.
- 64 Holley, "Former CIA Director: Military may refuse to follow Trump's orders if he becomes president."
- 65 Nick Gass, "Trump: Military 'won't refuse' my order," Politico, March 3, 2016, available at http://www.politico.com/ blogs/2016-gop-primary-live-updates-and-results/2016/03/ donald-trump-military-orders-republican-debate-220234.
- 66 Morning Joe, "Graham: Trump would be a terrible president," MSNBC, July 14, 2015, available at http://www.msnbc.com/ morning-joe/watch/graham--trum-would-be-a-terriblepresident-484021827764.
- 67 FOX 10 Phoenix, "Lindsey Graham Explains Why Both Trump and Cruz Are Bad Choices for GOP," YouTube, January 21, 2016, available at https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=kQN4BJtODUs.